
 

 

OFFICIAL 

 

  BACACG 
MEETING MINUTES 

Location: BAC Head Office, 11 The Circuit, Brisbane Airport, 4008 QLD  

Date:  Tuesday 26 November 2024  

Chair Nigel Chamier AM 

Attendees Nigel Chamier (Chair) 

Tim Roskams (Community representative for Federal Seat of Brisbane) 

Karilyn Beiers (Community representative for Federal Seat of Bowman) 

Professor Laurie Buys (Community representative for Federal Seat of Moreton) 

Andrew Marshall (QLD, SA and NT Airports, Department of Infrastructure) 

Melissa Griffiths (QLD, SA and NT Airports, Department of Infrastructure) 

Brendan Mead (Qantas) 

Scott Mitchell (Virgin Australia) 

Marion Lawie (Airservices Australia) 

Donna Marshall (Airservices Australia) 

Sian Balogh (BAC) 

Portia Allison (BAC) 

Tim Boyle (BAC) 

Anthony Cicuttini (BAC) 

Jessica King (BAC) 

Attendees 
(online) 

Caroline Hauxwell (Community representative for Federal Seat of Ryan) 

Michael Hawkins (Community representative for Federal Seat of Dickson) 

Matt Loveday (Community representative for Federal Seat of Bonner) 

Joshua Kindred (Community representative for Federal Seat of Petrie) 

Alex Dallwitz (Aircraft Noise Ombudsman) 

Thomas Stacey (BCC) 

Neil Bain (Airservices Australia) 

Siobhan Cornett (Airservices Australia) 

Alex Tikoft (Airservices Australia) 

Andy Bauer (Virgin Australia) 

 

Guest: 

Kim Jordan (Brisbane Airport Airspace Advisory Board) 

 

Apologies  Dr. Sean Foley (Community representative for Federal Seat of Griffith) 

Daniel Ryan (Community representative for Federal Seat of Lilley) 

Chris Kang (Community representative for State Seat of Clayfield) 

Rachel Crowley (BAC) 

Henry Tuttiett (BAC) 
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AGENDA ITEMS 

10 am 

Chair: 

Welcome.  

 Acknowledgement of Country. 

Confirmed the minutes for the last BACACG meeting on the 25 June 2024. 

Chair update: 

• Welcomed Kim Jordan, Chair of the Brisbane Airport Airspace Advisory Board (AAB), as a guest.  

• Welcomed new representative, Melissa Griffiths (MG), Federal Department of Infrastructure, 

Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts.  

• The Chair acknowledge directive from the Minister for Infrastructure, Transport, Regional 

Development, Communications and the Arts that Airservices will prioritise SODPROP operations 

by 30th November 2024.  

• The Chair acknowledge imminent release of the final report and recommendations from the 

Senate Inquiry into Aircraft Noise.  

• The Chair advised they have offered for the Airservices Australia CEO, Rob Sharp, to join a 

meeting in 2025.  

BACACG Secretary Update: 

Sian Balogh (SB), Community Engagement Manager at BAC and BACACG Secretary, provided an 
update of incoming and outgoing correspondence to the BACACG email inbox and incoming aircraft noise 
feedback. SB advised that there has been a decrease in correspondence received to the BACACG inbox 
relating to aircraft noise complaints.  

SB noted potential dates for meetings for 2025. 

SB advised no outstanding actions relating to BAC.  

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Ryan questioned whether Airservices Australia 
intends to release raw data from noise monitoring efforts. Donna Marshall (DM), Airservices Australia, 
advised that Airservices Australia does not currently intend to release raw data and has no further update 
on applicable timeframes.  

Airspace Advisory Board | Kim Jordan - Chair 

Kim Jordan (JB), AAB, provided an update on the AAB and its operations. KJ advised that the former 

Chair, Ron Brent, resigned and that she has taken the role of chair for the past two meetings. KJ advised 

that the AAB Annual Report is available on the Department of Home Affairs website.  

KJ advised that the operation of the AAB has included informal meetings between stakeholders, the AAB 

Chair, and AAB representatives. KJ advised that the first year of the AAB prioritised establishing rapport 

and trust between organisations represented on the AAB. KJ advised that the next year of the AAB will 

include a review of the Terms of References, and that the Minister’s Office is amendable to potential 

changes. KJ advised questions and answers raised through the AAB are posted on the AAB webpage for 

public awareness, includes an issues register maintained by the Department of Infrastructure.  

KJ reaffirmed that the current AAB scope does not include matters relating to water contamination or 

health impacts. The relationship between the AAB and BACACG is to pass on items that fall outside the 

scope of the AAB and share relevant information, with the goal to limit double handlings.    

KJ advise they also hold the position of Chair for the Melbourne Airport Community Aviation Consultation 

Group (MEL CACG). KJ provided an overview of the operation of the MEL CACG, including the type of 

representatives that form the CACG which are chosen by the Chair. KJ advised that the MEL CACG was 
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involved in the 3rd Runway applications and approval process, including confirmation that the CACG will 

be involved in a mandator 20-year community health study relating to aircraft noise.  

Questions:  

• The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane queried whether the AAB will 

push to include health impact in future TORs. KJ advised the AAB is awaiting release of the Seante 

Inquiry recommendations to guide what topics should be included in the TORs. 

• The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Bonner referred to the September AAB 

minute where the Chair called for potential voluntary initiative from airlines to lessen the effect of 

aircraft noise. The representative queried why BAC was not also asked for voluntary initiatives. KJ 

advised that BAC has previously been in discussions about voluntary initiatives and that initiatives 

from both organisations are preferably, however the conversation referenced in the minutes was 

particular to the airlines.  

BAC Update | Passenger + Aviation & Community  

Anthony Cicuttini (AC), Head of Aviation Business Development at BAC, provided an update on 

passenger numbers and aviation. AC advised that both domestic and international passenger numbers 

are considered ‘recovered’ from COVID-19. AC advised that most international routes have recovered, 

with a few increasing compared to pre-COVID numbers, including Japan. AC advised USA, China & Hong 

Kon are awaiting pre-COVID numbers.  

AC advised recent and upcoming aviation updates:  

• American Airlines launched BNE to Dallas route in October, starting with 5 flights per week and 

increasing to 7 in December 

• Qantas launched 4 flights per week to Manila in October 

• Qantas increased capacity for flights to Christchurch, Wellington, and Singapore 

• China Easter and China Southern increased to daily flights  

• Delta Airlines launches BNE to Los Angeles 3 times per week in December  

• Jetstar launches BNE to Bangkok 3 times per week in December 

AC advised that as a part of the process of attracting airline and new routes the BAC Aviation Team 

also incentivises airlines to pick less impact arrival/departure times, i.e., outside of the 10pm-6am 

window. AC advised that this is actioned through contractual agreements with the airlines for potentially 

lower costs of airport services, however the incentives are not always taken by airline partners.  

Questions:  

• The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane questioned whether, with the 

increase in flights and increase in noise, what incentives there are to reduce noise. The 

representative also questioned whether the decision not to fly at night is driven by the airport or 

airline. AC advised that the decision is made by both the airline and airport, the process is not 

‘differential pricing’ but instead commercial agreements for costs related to, for example, landing 

charges. The representative queried whether the airport is going to employ formal differential 

charging like Schiphol Airport. Tim Boyle (TB), Head of Airspace Management, advised that the 

airport is exploring opportunities like differential charging and the success of other airports 

overseas. TB advised that changes cannot be made until renewal of agreements and existing 

contracts are in place until 2026-7. TB advised that there is a consideration that changing the 

charging models may not change the behaviour of operators. The representative advised that 

some change is better than nothing and quieter aircraft are essential. TB advised that further 

investigation is needed into the efficacy of differential pricing with considerable amount of 

consultation and eventually approval from the ACCC.  

• The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane questioned out of the airlines that 

have opted to take a voluntary 7 knot tailwind over the water, what percentage of flights do take the 
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voluntary tailwind option. TB advised they will locate the information and provide to the 

representative.  

• The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Bonner referred to the Seante Inquiry and 

comments made about pilots applying for exemption for SID procedures as they were not able to 

meet published standards for climb gradients. The representative queried whether there was data 

on the amount of exemptions granted. DM advised data can be located and provided.  

SB provided an update on the work competed by the BAC Community Engagement Team, including 

events with the Brisbane Airport ‘BENNY’ van and ongoing engagement with Universities and school 

groups.  

SB advised that general feedback to BAC has increased since the progression of Future BNE projects 

in the Domestic and International Terminals.  

Federal Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the 

Arts – Aviation White Paper Update 

Andrew Marshall (AM), Department of Infrastructure, provided an update on the release of the Aviation 

White Paper. See Appendix 1 for details provided by the Department of Infrastructure. 

Questions:  

• The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane questioned what difference there 

are between the Green Paper and White Paper, specifically how community feedback was used in 

developing the White Paper. The representative also questioned why reference to the ICAO 

balanced approach towards aircraft noise was removed between the Green Paper and the White 

Paper. The representative also questioned whether any cost-benefit studies have been completed 

in reference to the White Paper initiatives. AM advised will take the questions on notice and provide 

a response. The representative also queried whether the Department would make a commitment to 

redoing an EIS for existing residents and areas. AM advised it is not something the Department 

can commit to. DM advised that the request is outside the Department’s remit to re-do approved 

studies as they are related to planning approvals.  

Airservices Australia Update  

Marion Lawie (ML), Airservices Australia, provided an update on the Noise Complaint and Information 

Service (NCIS) and Noise Action Plan for Brisbane (NAP4B). ML advised that complaint data is available 

on the Aircraft in Your Neighbourhood webpage. ML advised there was an increase in complaints from 

Balmoral and New Farm, related to the temporary runway works on the Legacy Runway between June-

September. ML advised that due to bad weather there has been impacts to aircraft movements.  

ML provided an update on the NAP4B and advised that Phase 5 was completed in September with 

reporting to be brought forward by March 2025, pending impacts from a Federal Election. Reporting will 

consider what recommendations can be brought forward from other phases/packages. ML advised that 

TRAX will provide feedback on additional/alternative topics/considerations that should be brought forward. 

ML advised that TRAX is still progressing work on Package 4.  

ML advised that the last round of community engagement (August-September) was led by TRAX and saw 

stronger engagement during Phase 5 compared to Phase 4. ML advised that the most recent engagement 

included new community members that have previously not engaged, and the scope was more applicable 

to more residents. ML advised that approx. 2,800 items of feedback were received during the Phase 5 

program.  

ML advised that Airservices Australia received questions submitted by the Community Representative for 

the Federal Seat of Bonner and answers to the questions will be sent to the representative after the 

meeting.  
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Brisbane Airport Sustainability Update 

Jess King (JK), Head of Sustainability at BAC, provided an update on the sustainability initiatives and 

programs at BAC. JK advised that BAC is currently reviewing it’s sustainability strategy as a part of a 

larger corporate strategy review. JK advised that BAC’s key commitments in sustainability are to:  

• Achieve net zero carbon emissions for scope 1 and 2 emissions by 2025  

• Support the Clean Skies for Tomorrow initiative for 10% global sustainable aviation fuel by 2030 

• Achieve 50% recycled water by 2030 

• Achieve zero waste (operational) to landfill by 2030 

JK advised that BAC will achieve net zero for scope 1 and 2 emissions by January 1st, 2025, which 

equates to over 97% reduction of emissions onsite with remaining percentage offset through TEM as an 

offset provider. 

JK states BAC supports a range of sustainable initiatives onsite, including electrical charging stations in 

the airside environment to support the change to electric airside vehicles. JK advised that onsite 

organisation, STRALIS, complete their first propeller spin test for their hydrogen powered aircraft. JK 

advised that BAC is continuing to represent Australian Airports on the national Jet Zero Council after 

being asked to remain for a second year.  

Community Representative General Business and Discussion  

The Community Representative for Federal Seat of Bonner 

• The representative questioned whether Airservices is considering multiple departure paths as a 

part of Package 3 and 4. ML advised that departure paths are not currently a part of the works due 

to the varying nature of departures and that they can be taken on a number of angles depending on 

the conditions. The representative advised that their community would like to see more varying 

departures. ML advised that feedback from community members about departure paths varies as 

some representatives prefer not to have varying paths.  

• The representative also provided additional questions (see Appendix. 2).  

 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Ryan 

• See Appendix. 3 for question tabled/asked by the representative. 

• The representative questioned what BAC will do to meet commitments made in the original (New 

Parallel Runway) EIS and/or will BAC conduct a new environmental impact assessment. TB 

advised that BAC is not considering publishing a new environmental impact report for the New 

Parallel Runway and that information relating to noise contours is available through published 

ANEF contours. The representative questioned how BAC will meet standards set in the EIS. TB 

advised that the standards referenced in the representative’s question were not expressed in the 

EIS. DM advised that the original operation of the New Parallel Runway under the original provision 

of a 10 knot tailwind would only have applied at night, with 5 knots during the day to operate 

SODPROPS. DM advised that SODPROPS is being used in line with the original EIS, with the 

original EIS stating that SODPROPS would not be a viable day-time procedure by 2035. The 

representative questioned BAC’s actions. TB advised that BAC is funding another safety case to 

apply to CASA to change the tail wind knot and working with airlines to adhere to noise abatement 

procedures.  

• The representative questioned whether the Department would support/require a new EIA. DM 

advised that under NAP4B Package 4 there will be a new EIA. DM advised the Department cannot 

require an EIA for a program of works that has not yet commenced. AM advised that the 

Department is interested in processes under formal applications, like a Master Plan which includes 

information to be submitted to the Department regarding future land use and environmental 

impacts.  
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• BAC and the Department to respond to the representative before the next BACACG meeting. 

 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Dickson 

• The representative shared feedback from their community on the construction occurring at BAC’s 

Domestic Terminal and frustrations felt with the changes. The representative also shared feedback 

on the transport options to Brisbane Airport. SB advised BAC can provide an update on transport at 

a future meeting.  

 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Bowman 

• The representative tabled questions for Airservices Australia to respond to directly, see Appendix. 

4. 

 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Moreton  

• The representative advised that residents in their community are impacted by arrivals on both 

runways and wants to confirm that their community is being considered as apart of NAP4B. The 

representative advised that the community is impacted by the noise made by aircraft lowering 

landing gear over residents. The representative queries what airlines can do to keep landing gear 

up as long as possible. Brendan Mead (BM), Qantas, advised that airlines have specific 

procedures in place and heights when landing gear needs to be deployed for safety purposes. BM 

advised that the deployment of landing gear can also be used to slow the aircraft before arrival. 

The representative asked whether BAC could communicate request for landing gear to be kept up 

as long as possible with the airlines. TB advised can communicate request.  

 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane  

• The representative questioned why Airservices does not publish the progression graphic of the 

NAP4B phases publicly (see Appendix. 1). ML advised that the graphic currently requires 

explanation but is looking at refining it for the purpose of being shared publicly.  

• The representative stated that the assertion that the community is in favour of noise sharing does 

not reflect his experience and feels that it is an executive decision rather than a measure supported 

by the community. DM advised that Airservices receives split feedback on the proposal of noise 

sharing, and it is prioritised as it is the main focus of the implementation review. DM advised that 

Airservices made a commitment to investigate noise sharing and will continue to do so.  

 

Close Meeting | Final Comments from Chair 

Meeting closed at 12:00pm.  

Dates for the 2025 meetings will be released by the Secretary.  

 

Next meeting to occur in 2025 - Action items below carried forward to next meeting. 

 

Action Items Owner(s) Deadline Status 

Noise monitor raw data:  AA is continuing discussions with the 
AAB on how to approach raw noise data, and an update will 
be provided at next meeting. 

AA Ongoing In progress 
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BAC to locate the information on which airlines are taking the 
voluntary 7-know tailwind and provide to the Representative for 
the Federal Seat of Brisbane. 

BAC Next 
Meeting 

In progress 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Bonner 
referred to the Seante Inquiry and comments made about pilots 
applying for exemption for SID procedures as they were not 
able to meet published standards for climb gradients. The 
representative queried whether there was data on the amount 
of exemptions granted.  

AA Next 
Meeting 

In progress 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of 
Brisbane questioned why reference to the ICAO balanced 
approach towards aircraft noise was removed between the 
Green Paper and the White Paper. The representative also 
questioned whether any cost-benefit studies have been 
completed in reference to the White Paper initiatives.  

DTIRDCA Next 
Meeting 

In progress 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Ryan 
tabled questions for DTIRDCA and BAC (Appendix 3) 

DTIRDCA / 
BAC 

Next 
meeting 

Complete 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of 
Bowman tabled questions for Airservices Australia (Appendix 4) 

AA Next 
meeting 

In progress 

The Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Moreton 
asked whether BAC could communicate request for landing 
gear to be kept up as long as possible with the airlines.  

BAC Next 
meeting 

In progress 
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APPENDICES 

Appendix 1. Meeting presentation 
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Appendix 2. The Community Representative for Federal Seat of Bonner 

 

• Introduce multiple departure routes over city in NAP4B Package 4 

 

Following our last meeting, Marion from ASA provided the attached NAP4B doc which contained the 

following for arrival paths – Can we please request that this also be considered for Departure paths in 

Package 4 

 

 

At our last meeting Marion Lawie advised that Package 4  would be suitable for such a suggestion. Has 

there been a decision on whether the above can be included in the scope of Package 4 

 

• Vectoring of departing paths as a NAP 

 

Currently the NAP keeps departures on SIDs. But due to concentration and overload and time it takes to 

create splits and more paths, can we please Vector in the interim. 

At our last meeting Donna Marshall advised that a decision on Vectoring had not been made. What is the 

update and eta for such a decision. 

 

• Reporting of exceptions for NAP re requests for cancellation of the SID procedure over the city, due 

to inability to meet published climb gradients and/or speed requirements 

o Where can we find reporting on this, and what actions are possible to reduce number of 

exceptions  

 

• Update from Airline Representatives who were requested in Sep AAB meeting to provide 

suggestions to reduce noise impacts 
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Appendix 3. The Community Representative for Federal Seat of Ryan 

Question to BACACG 26-11-2024 
Caroline Hauxwell: Representative for Ryan 
 
In Senate Estimates on 4th November, Interim Chief Executive Officer Rob Sharp 
Stated: 
“clearly there’s been an EIS signed off there’s runways been built and there’s been capacity that’s been 
approved for that airport. What we’re doing is managing the actual flow of that traffic. So that flow of traffic’s 
been approved back in 2007, I think was the date for the EIS. Many many years ago. That noise is now 
coming through. The city’s built up. To actually reduce that flying is actually a reduction of capacity to the 
airport which is a decision we can’t make. “ 
 
ASA’s main strategy to increase flights over the bay appears to be an increase in the use of SODPROPS. 
 
The SODPROPS ministerial directive commences on 30 Nov 2024 however this only extends to the 
use of SODPROPS on weekday evenings, Saturday afternoons and Sunday mornings to the extent 
that operating conditions permit.  
Those conditions are: 
Less than 5 knot tailwind 
Dry runway 
Cloudbase not below 2,500ft (762m) 
8km visibility 
‘Low’ traffic levels (the traffic levels defined as ‘low’ are unspecified) 
 
In November Senates estimates Mr Sharp also stated: 
“So at the moment the EIS was based on a ten knot tailwind assumption. That wasn’t approved and so we’re 
working with the industry as well as with Brisbane Airport to look at a seven knot tailwind.” 
 
This is far short of the 10 knot tailwind on which the original BAC EIS was based. 
 
In the recent Senate Inquiry Mr Curran stated that ASA aim to achieve 5.3% of total flights using 
SODPROPS. This means that under current activity levels, day time flights will need to average 544 
(994-450) per month to meet target. That is an ambitious 1000% increase over current SODPROPS 
operations. 
 
At the moment we are already down to 1.5% SODPROPS use compared to over 12% when BAC/Airservices 
had only one runway to operate in 2020. It is also light years away from the promises made during the NPR 
runway approval process where it was consistently and falsely claimed that the majority of flights would be 
over the bay. 
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The2007 EIS, noise contours, and approved capacity, and any changes in flightpaths under ASA Trax 
Workpackage 4 have significant impacts on town planning and for residents expecting healthy and 
reasonable enjoyable of their homes. 
We’re still waiting to see what Trax Workpackage 4 on the review of the wider airspace might or might not 
contain, so residents and prospective homebuilders and buyers are still significantly in the dark about noise 
impacts on building and residential areas in Brisbane suburbs. 
 
My questions to BAC AND the Department Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communication 
and the Arts (DITRDCA): 
Given that  

- the 10knot tailwind for SODPROPS specified in the original (2007) EIS is not under consideration by 
ASA, and that the 7-knot tailwind is still under testing for uncertain approval by CASA 

AND 
- the conditions for the ASA target of 5.3% of current flights is unlikely to be achieved under the 

conditions required 
AND 

- that ASA are now only ‘managing the actual flow of that traffic’ under the existing EIS. 
AND 

- The original EIS is now 18 years old, as Mr Sharp says: “Many many years ago”,  and since then 
“The city’s built up”. 

 
What will BAC do to meet their public claims for majority of flights over the bay? 
 
AND 
 
Will BAC and DITRDCA require and conduct an up to date holistic EIA that includes the revised flight 
paths, the validated noise levels, the frequency of flights, the numbers residents affected and 
impacts on residents, and that will review the capacity and operations of the airport, including ‘over 
the water’ operations, to reduce harmful effects on residents and to allow informed planning around 
building and buying of homes? 
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Appendix 4. The Community Representative for Federal Seat of Bowman 
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